PEDERSEN, S., MUELLER-HIRTH, N. and MILLER, L. [2023]. Supporting victims of domestic violence at a distance during COVID-19: the impact of the pandemic on service providers in remote, rural and island communities in North-East Scotland and Orkney. *Island studies journal* [online], (accepted).

Supporting victims of domestic violence at a distance during COVID-19: the impact of the pandemic on service providers in remote, rural and island communities in North-East Scotland and Orkney.

PEDERSEN, S., MUELLER-HIRTH, N. and MILLER, L.

2023

This is the accepted version of the above article. The version of record will eventually be published on <u>https://islandstudiesjournal.org/</u>



This document was downloaded from https://openair.rgu.ac.uk



Supporting victims of domestic violence at a distance during COVID-19: the impact of the pandemic on service providers in remote, rural and island communities in North-East Scotland and Orkney

Sarah Pedersen, Robert Gordon University s.pedersen@rgu.ac.uk Natascha Mueller-Hirth, Robert Gordon University n.mueller-hirth@rgu.ac.uk Leia Miller, Robert Gordon University I.miller5@rgu.ac.uk

Supporting victims of domestic violence in rural and island communities during COVID-19: the impact of the pandemic on service providers in North-East Scotland and Orkney

Abstract

We investigate the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on domestic-violence service providers in rural and island communities in North-East Scotland and Orkney. Domestic abuse and violence in rural areas is typically underestimated and might be more hidden due to stigma, a surveillance culture, and the practical difficulties of accessing services. The geographical challenges of rural and remote areas in relation to domestic violence are, to some extent, further amplified in small island locations, given population sizes, terrain and separation by sea. In such communities, visits to a service organisation's offices, or a visit by one of their staff, might publicly mark a service user out as a domestic-abuse survivor. This article focuses on the move to digital and telephone provision of support in areas where broadband Internet access is inconsistent and service users may live many miles from sources of support. At the same time, the move to online modes of communication was welcomed by staff in relation to offering opportunities for training and networking. There was also use of social and local media to raise awareness of the prevalence of domestic violence in these locations and to counter the myth of idyllic and abuse-free rural and island communities.

Keywords: domestic violence; islandness, pandemic; telephone; connectivity

Introduction

The outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic in early 2020 transformed lives throughout the world. With the imposition of lockdown in many countries, people were required to spend the majority of their time in their own homes. There was immediate concern that these restrictive measures would place women at greater risk of domestic violence (Bradbury-Jones & Isham, 2020; Mutongwiza, 2020; UN Women, 2020), and that restrictions on leaving home decreased their ability to reach out for help (Bouillon-Minois et al., 2020). It quickly became clear that these fears were justified and that lockdown conditions were being used by abusers to intensify or conceal their violence, coercion and control since abusers were spending more time at home with their victim, with more opportunities for monitoring and control of their behaviour (Hohl & Johnson, 2021; Lyons & Brewer, 2021).

This article outlines some of the findings of a project investigating the impact of the pandemic on the work of organisations supporting women who are experiencing domestic violence in North-East Scotland and Orkney. The project encompassed the work of organisations supporting women in urban (Aberdeen), remote and rural (Aberdeenshire) and remote island (Orkney) locations in an area a considerable distance from the seats of government power in Holyrood and Westminster. A study of the provision of domestic-violence service provision in such locations contributes to the literature on the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic through a focus on geographically remote and island communities, particularly exploring how rurality and islandness shape responses to domestic violence. In particular, this study analyses the challenges and opportunities afforded by a switch to a purely digital-based provision during lockdown in an area where broadband coverage is not consistent. It also investigates how innovations introduced during lockdown have helped domestic-violence service providers work around a surveillance culture previously identified

by studies of domestic violence in remote communities and has facilitated wider opportunities for training and experience for staff working in these organisations.

There have been a limited number of studies exploring the nature of domestic abuse in rural, remote and island areas, or how the pandemic might have impacted the experience of survivors living in remote locations. This is despite the fact that 9.7 million British people, and 17 percent of the Scottish population, live in rural areas (Department for Environment Food & Rural Affairs, 2021, Scottish Government, 2021). The Scottish Government (2018) classes 'rural' settlements as those with a population of less than 3,000. Drive times to larger settlements determine classification as 'remote rural' or 'accessible rural' (over and under 30 minutes from a settlement of at least 10,000, respectively). Our project area included both remote and accessible rural settlements, including islands only accessible by boat.

Orkney is an archipelago made up of about 70 islands situated off the north-east coast of Scotland. Around 20 of the isles are inhabited, with the largest island, Mainland, having an area of around 200 square miles. Mainland is home to 75% of Orkney's population and its two main towns – Kirkwall and Stromness. Agriculture is the most important sector in the economy of the isles, with smaller numbers employed in fishing, in the islands' whisky distilleries and in a growing tourism sector, which was hit badly by the COVID-19 pandemic and lockdown.

The Orkney Islands frequently top the lists of the happiest and best places to live in the UK and the best places to bring up children. In 2020, the Bank of Scotland Quality of Life survey named Orkney as the best place to live in Scotland for the eighth year in the row (*National* Newsdesk, 2020). The local tourism industry and Orkney Council use this rating of "happiest place" and its associated notion of the islands as a rural idyll in marketing the islands (Pedersen & Smith, 2018). It is perhaps not surprising that both the Council and the local tourism authority are pleased to promote the idea of Orkney as the best place to raise children given that Orkney had a rather different reputation in the early 1990s as one of the places where social services accused parents of being part of a Satanic abuse circle and nine children were temporarily taken from their families on the small island of South Ronaldsay. A later inquiry chaired by Lord Clyde, which published its report in 1992, criticized all those involved, including social workers, the police and Orkney Islands Council (The Clyde Inquiry, 1992).

From March 2020 onwards, the Scottish government introduced a variety of public-health measures to address the pandemic, including lockdown, working from home, closure of schools, nurseries and childcare provision, social distancing and reductions in the work of the courts. As Scottish Women's Aid (2020) pointed out, "Some of these measures have provided additional tools and opportunities for abusers to exercise control". In addition, because of the nature of women's work – more likely to be in the types of informal work such as childcare or the hospitality industry and thus less possible to be telecommutable – more women became economically dependent on their male partners. This increased the risk of gender-based violence and made it more difficult for them to leave their partners (Mittal & Singh, 2020).

Domestic violence and remote communities

This project uses the UK Government definition of domestic violence and abuse: Any incident or pattern of incidents of controlling, coercive or threatening behaviour, violence or abuse between those aged 16 or over who are or have been intimate partners or family members, regardless of gender or sexuality. This can encompass, but is not limited to, the following types of abuse: psychological, physical, sexual, financial and emotional (Crown Prosecution Service, 2022).

This definition includes so-called 'honour' based violence, female genital mutilation and forced marriage.

Domestic abuse and violence in rural areas is typically underestimated and might be more hidden and underreported. This has been attributed to the character of gender relations in such areas, which can remain particularly conservative and patriarchal (Terry, 2020) and might involve a blurring of boundaries between violence and non-violence behaviour in the home (DeKeseredy et al., 2007). In addition, domestic abuse and violence by men have been linked to the decline in farming and other rural industries and the concomitant loss of traditional rural masculinity (Carrington & Scott, 2008; Little, 2017). Contemporary crises, such as the impacts of COVID-19 and Brexit, further threaten rural communities and livelihoods. The close-knit and usually supportive relations that characterise many rural and island communities can in fact obscure the recognition of violence and inform whether it is likely to be challenged (Little, 2020; Terry and Williams, 2019). The close interrelations typical of such environments can increase surveillance of domestic-violence victims by perpetrators, as well as shaping the experience of young people, who can experience a sense of scrutiny and lack of privacy (Little, 2017). Social stigma and senses of alienation and isolation, and the practical difficulties of accessing services, are compounded by the stress and danger of encountering perpetrators and their supporters (Scottish Women's Aid, 2019), but also by pressures to uphold the 'myth' of rural community (Little, 2020).

Little (2017) identifies a 'cloak of silence' regarding domestic abuse in English rural locations, contrasting assumptions of rural idylls with the reality of remoteness from support agencies, conservative views of gender roles, and a culture of surveillance. Similarly, Moffitt and Fikowski (2017) describe the challenges relating to anonymity and confidentiality when reporting abuse in small, tight-knit communities in remote, rural northern Canada, and similar issues relating to transportation, communication and access to emergency housing. There are suggestions that women who live in rural and remote areas are more likely than women in urban areas to experience domestic and family violence (Campo & Tayton, 2015) and that this violence may be at higher levels of severity (Peek-Asa et al., 2011). Focusing more specifically on the impact of the pandemic, Hansen and Lory (2020) suggest that the historical under-resourcing of rural service providers in the US left them in a precarious position to deal with increased demands for their services in lockdown. Moffitt et al. (2020) emphasised the need for service providers in rural, remote Canada to 'think outside the box' while working to educate on the warning signs of domestic abuse and how to reach out safely during a pandemic.

The geographical challenges of rural and remote areas in relation to domestic violence are, to some extent, further amplified in small island locations, given small population sizes, terrain and, importantly, separation by sea. Just as rural areas might be imaged as "idyllic", portrayal of island locations have been shaped by tropes of isolation and backwardness. While earlier studies of small islands have rendered them as places of insularity, as "a neatly bounded piece of land, surrounded by water" (Grydehoj, 2017, p. 5), island studies has demonstrated the complexities, differences and connectedness of such locations and the contingent relationship between land and sea that characterise these locations. The concept of the aquapelago has moreover drawn attention to the ways in which aquatic spaces are "utilised

and navigated in a manner that is fundamentally interconnected with and essential to the social group's habitation of land and their senses of identity and belonging" (Hayward, 2012, p. 5).

Despite such re-conceptualisations, power relations, social inequalities and hierarchies in islands have remained virtually unstudied, including around gender relations (Karides, 2017). However, islands are gendered places and islandness shapes gender constructions and sexualities (Gaini & Nielsen, 2020). Karides (2017) develops island feminism as an approach that enables critical analysis of such gendered inequalities and dynamics, taking islandness as part of an intersectional analysis, and calls for the application of this approach to the issue of domestic violence and criminal justice responses to support victims in small islands.

The history of Orkney has played a large part in shaping islanders' cultural identity. The islands were part of the kingdoms of Norway and Denmark from the ninth century until 1468. The fact that the islands were therefore part of the Scandinavian kingdoms for 500 years continues to allow islanders to distance themselves from both the UK and Scotland (Lange, 2006). The islands' Viking cultural heritage is extensively used to promote brands such as alcohol and jewellery made on the islands, while the largest local primary school has a Viking longship as its logo (Ljosland, 2013). While the stereotypical image of the Viking male as "sea-faring, sexist and blood-thirsty men raping and pillaging" (Halewood & Hannam 2001, p. 566) has been nuanced in recent years, he is still encoded as essentially masculine (Scully, 2018). Kølvraa (2019) notes that the far-right Nordic Resistance Movement uses the hyper-masculine identity of the Viking in its communications to model ruthlessness, brutality, hierarchy and ultimate self-reliance. It might be suggested that the plethora of Viking imagery surrounding islanders, and a drive to identify as different to the rest of the UK, might well result in some normalisation of aggressive masculinities.

A number of challenges have been documented in relation to domestic violence and to support for domestic violence victims in small islands. Domestic violence shelters are less likely to remain hidden in smaller islands (Karides, 2017). In her analysis of policing on the Shetland isles in Scotland, Souhami (2020) notes that the lack of specialist facilities and limited resources mean that survivors of sexual offences have to travel to the mainland for examination, which can add to victims' trauma. The weather, darkness and light, though often underappreciated in studies of island locations, also play a crucial role in shaping residents' experiences (Ingold 2005). This has been explored in relation to policing and officers' experiences of work in a remote island context (Souhami, 2022). Adverse weather increases the vulnerability of remote islands and they can become experienced as "places of confinement" (ibid.). It has been noted that extreme weather conditions can curtail the ability of islanders to travel to the mainland, with victims potentially not able to access services for an extended period of time (Souhami, 2020). But beyond these challenges, there is little understanding of how weather systems and darkness might shape domestic violence victims' experiences and the support they may receive. In addition, policing in a remote island setting such as Shetland has been argued to have a distinctive mode that emphasises underenforcement and discretion, due to the isolation of island police officers and the complexity of their relationships with local communities (ibid.). This island-specific mode of policing may well shape whether and how victims report domestic violence.

The shift to digital

As Emezue (2021) notes, in recent years there has been a growing use of digitally delivered interventions in support for those experiencing domestic violence, and there is evidence to

show that some survivors prefer the practicality and confidentiality of technology enabled interventions in comparison to face-to-face services such as counselling and individual therapy. However, before spring 2020, such provision was offered as an option and in addition to face-to-face support, and the value of remote provision was not universally accepted (Cortis et al., 2021). In particular, there have been concerns about conducting what is relationship-based work (Byrne & Kirwan, 2019; Pascoe, 2021) without physical connection and proximity, and the impact this has on observing and interpreting clients' non-verbal and physical cues (Bayles, 2012).

The advent of COVID-19 brought about a whole-scale move to virtual and digital delivery. Examining social workers' shift to remote engagement with service users in Northern Ireland, Pascoe (2021) finds overwhelmingly negative impacts, such as the exclusive reliance on technology inhibiting relationship building and the quality of interactions. Cortis et al. (2021) note that many service providers moved to providing online support through online chat, video calling and telephone, but suggest that replacing face-to-face support normally provided within communities is 'not ideal'. They note, in particular, that it is more difficult to ascertain whether an intervention or support increases the risk to service users when not meeting face to face in a safe space. Similarly, Pentraki and Speake (2020) argue that online and digital provision of support might not be the most effective response in cases of domestic violence. Problems identified include the ability of service users to access online support because of the imposed restrictions and surveillance of their abuser (Bradbury-Jones & Isham, 2020); the difficulty of achieving a safe and confidential space in which to access support (Pentraki & Speake, 2020); and the digital divide, which means that not all service users will have sustained access to the internet (Ragavan et al., 2020). In the context of rural or remote service users, there are added barriers relating to connectivity and technology (Emezue, 2021). Emezue (2021) suggests that digital provision has the potential to offer 24/7 support via hotlines, but also notes issues relating to user safety, user burden, gender digital divides, data privacy and confidentiality. In addition, the increase in use of digital tools for support offers opportunities for an increase in cyber abuse by abusers (Emezue, 2021; Ragavan et al., 2020).

As far as service organisations are concerned, issues with digital support relate to the burden on staff to upskill, cost of hardware and broadband issues (Emezue, 2021). The shift to digital has been shown to take a significant toll on practitioners and their wellbeing in a range of contexts (Cortis et al., 2021; Pascoe, 2021; Pfitzner, Fitz-Gibbon & True, 2022), where the blurring of personal and professional boundaries and senses of isolation from colleagues have been found to constitute barriers to self-care and professional development (Pascoe, 2021). On a more positive note, in research with domestic-violence service providers in Australia, many practitioners and service managers felt that remote service delivery improved accessibility and efficiency (Cortis et al., 2021). For rural or isolated clients in particular, videoconferencing has been found to improve access (Burgoyne & Cohn, 2020, cited in Cortis et al., 2021). While face-to-face contact decreased during the pandemic, some studies found *overall* increases in practitioners' frequency of contact with clients, and more time to spend directly with them (Cortis et al., 2021).

Study design

This study consisted of 12 semi-structured interviews with managers of domestic-abuse service providers in Aberdeen City, Aberdeenshire and Orkney between April and May 2021. These interviews were undertaken online to cater to the lockdown restrictions and social-distancing measures put in place by the Scottish Government to manage COVID-19. The

platforms Zoom and Microsoft Teams were utilised to conduct these interviews as they were selected by the participants and had readily available recording facilities to be used for transcription. While authors disagree over the appropriate number of interviews that are necessary to reach data saturation (see Saunders et al., 2018 for an overview of debates around saturation), information was repeated and no additional issues were identified after about 10 interviews.

Participants were initially recruited through their membership of Violence Against Women Partnerships (VAWP) in Orkney and Aberdeen. Overall, twelve participants were recruited: ten female and two male. These individuals were identified by the lead researcher, who is a member of the Aberdeen VAWP. It should be noted that AVAWP, Orkney Women's Aid, Grampian Women's Aid and Aberdeen Cyrenians had supported the original bid for funding, particularly noting the lack of research specific to Scotland and to rural, remote and island communities. Once data collection was underway, snowball sampling was utilised to gather additional participants, including those from local government departments, rape and sexual assault, and victim support services. Participants were required to be managers from a variety of domestic-abuse service providers across Aberdeen, Aberdeenshire and Orkney. Length of service in these organisations varied amongst the managers, with some having held their posts for a number of years and others being appointed to their post during the pandemic. While participants were managers, the majority of interviewees were based in organisations with small numbers of staff, meaning that they worked directly with service users as well as performing managerial functions.

Procedure

Each of the interviews were led by a research assistant. These interviews followed a semistructured interview guide created by the research team. The guide was informed by an initial literature review and covered a variety of different topics such as: impact on the service, impact on staff, impact on service users, vaccination, funding, emerging best practice and an open-ended question to finish which asked participants if they had any additional information they wished to add to the study. Throughout the course of the interview, the researcher asked probing questions around each of these topics to promote an in-depth discussion on the issues at hand and to seek clarification from the participants where necessary. Participants were aware that they could pause or take a break at any time, however all participants completed the full interview without exercising this option.

Each of these interviews were approximately 45 minutes in length and were audio-recorded through Microsoft Teams or Zoom, depending on the platform chosen by the interviewee, before transcription. Based on the nature of online interviews, there were a few instances where connectivity caused some parts of the audio to cut out, especially considering the rurality of many of the participants. In this instance, the researcher repeated the question for participants if they were unable to hear due to issues with the signal. However, this was not a major issue as the interviews ran smoothly for the most part.

The analysis of the interview transcripts was guided by Charmaz's (2006) interpretation of constructivist grounded theory. This approach highlights the reflexive meanings and meaning interpretations that individuals assign to their subjective realities and how these are used to give a true representation of their experiences. Interview transcripts were analysed manually by the research team through what Charmaz (2003) refers to as meticulous 'line-by-line' coding. This process involved reflexive reading to identify different codes from the interview transcripts based on the interpretations of the research team. In the initial stages, these codes

were somewhat similar to the topics in the interview guide, however, additional themes emerged throughout the course of data analysis.

A wide range of issues was raised by the interviewees, including pressure on staff, the problems associated with the closure of courts in the region, funding issues and cooperation between agencies. The discussion in this article focuses on issues relating to the move to a distanced and digital provision of service and its impact on service users and staff, particularly in remote, rural and island locations where broadband access can be challenging.

Imposition of lockdown

The First Minister of Scotland, Nicola Sturgeon, announced the introduction of lockdown in a televised address on 23 March 2020. This included a 'stay at home' order with employees working from home where they could. People were only to leave their homes to shop for essential food and to undertake exercise once a day. Non-essential shops, schools and childcare facilities were closed. Domestic-violence service providers in North-East Scotland and Orkney faced an increase in demand for their services at the same time as needing to move to providing an online and telephone-based service. As detailed below, the pandemic impacted the type of support and advice that could be offered to service-users. However, the move away from face-to-face provision also offered new opportunities for staff and resource efficiencies for services. Providers also reported a more flexible approach being welcomed by some users, relating this to the surveillance culture of remote communities. For this reason, many of the innovations introduced during the pandemic will continue to be part of their provision moving forward.

All interviewees reported an increase in demand for their services after an initial drop-off in the early months of lockdown, with one organisation reporting a 400% increase in referrals over the year from March 2020. Several organisations also reported an increase in high-risk referrals requiring the use of multi-agency risk assessment conferences (MARACs). However, in line with patterns identified elsewhere in the UK (Halford et al., 2020; Hoehn-Velasco et al., 2021), it was noted by an interviewee on Orkney that, while demands for their service had increased by 48% on the previous year, the local police had seen a reduction in reports, which she suggested was related to the practicalities of making a report to the police during lockdown.

Because of this increase in demand, the majority of service providers had introduced waiting lists – for some for the first time in several decades of service. Those on waiting lists were prioritised by need, but some survivors were left waiting for months before they were assigned a key worker. At the same time, refuge provision became difficult as women could no longer move on to other housing. When accommodation did become available, it was difficult to ensure repairs and refurbishment in lockdown since rules limited the number of workmen that could be in a house at the same time. This was particularly the case on Orkney, where it was difficult to get new carpets laid and furniture delivered because it needed to be transported by sea to the islands. The closure of the local laundrette in Kirkwall also impacted on changeovers, with staff resorting to the purchase of new towels and bedding for each change of user.

The few services that covered rural Aberdeenshire found their services were in particularly high demand as other support services in the region, such as those related to mental health, struggled or closed down entirely during the pandemic. On Orkney, some services reported that they had to widen their area of coverage to include the Shetland isles, over 100 miles to the north, because the pandemic made it impossible to recruit new staff onto the islands.

There were also concerns that, because physical offices were closed, it might be perceived that help was not available. Service providers worked together as members of VAWPs to raise their profile on social media and in the local press and get the message out that support was still available. They also worked with local police forces and media to make those suffering abuse aware that they were allowed to leave lockdown to seek shelter. For example, an interviewee from Orkney described a situation where a service user was worried that she would get into trouble with the police because her controlling abuser insisted on staying at her house. The interviewee collaborated with a local chief inspector of police on an interview in the local newspaper emphasising that victims of domestic abuse would not get into trouble if they came forward for support. This echoes Moffitt et al's (2020) discussion of the need for service providers in rural and remote areas in Canada to work with communities and educate on how to reach out safely during a pandemic.

One unexpected finding was that lockdown had led to an increase in the number of historic abuse cases being reported on Orkney. The experience of lockdown and furlough gave survivors the necessary extra time to re-visit buried memories, and service providers reported survivors coming forward with stories of abuse that had occurred up to forty years previously. Thus some service providers had seen an increase in older users reaching out to them. In terms of timing, links could be made to the afore-mentioned Clyde Inquiry (The Clyde Inquiry, 1992), which criticized policing and social-work practices on the Islands in the early 1990s.

There were also reports of a decline in demand for children's services and from younger service users, which interviewees suspected was linked to the closure of pubs and clubs. Although, as one interviewee pointed out, this did not necessarily mean that abuse was not happening:

[P]eople are more scared about reporting it because there shouldn't have been a party or they shouldn't have been out socialising with their mates (Interview 1, Orkney).

There was also a suggestion from several interviewees that users were waiting longer before making contact with organisations:

People are waiting a bit longer until they think, "This is it, I can't cope anymore." ... They're feeling they almost have to stay where they are and enduring more until it gets to that point they think "No, I need to go." (Interview 4 Aberdeen).

The move to online and telephone provision of support services

The majority of interviewees reported that their staff had already been using laptops and had experience of software such as messaging apps, and so these were repurposed for online provision of support services. However, some providers, particularly those based in council services, did not have immediate access to laptops. On Orkney, workers initially used laptops from some of the local schools, which had been closed. This highlights issues around equitable service provision in remote and island communities, but also demonstrates the ways in which different public services moved swiftly to share resources and to prioritise domestic violence support in light of warnings from organisations such as Scottish Women's Aid.

Interviewees from third-sector organisations reported that their funders had been flexible and proactive, allowing money allocated for travel, for example, to be spent instead on the provision of tablets and phones for both staff and service users.

However, while the majority of staff were already proficient users of computer technology, third-sector organisations reported problems with volunteers, some of whom were resistant to the use of technology such as apps. It was mentioned by several interviewees that it was their older volunteers who struggled the most, particularly when apps were to be used on mobile phones.

A number of interviewees reported problems relating to connectivity, particularly in relation to broadband. This was a common theme amongst domestic-abuse services in remote island locations, such as Orkney, or rural communities in Aberdeenshire. This issue was highlighted by one interviewee in discussion about the obstacles faced by service providers in the transition to working from home.

Connectivity as well, we had some staff that, although we had a particular type of mobile, it didn't work in the area that they lived. So, they had a mobile, but it didn't work (Interview 7, Orkney).

Working from home also brought problems relating to confidentiality, particularly as some staff juggled their work responsibilities with home schooling and childcare.

[F]inding space and privacy at home to have the kind of conversations we would have with people has been a bit of a challenge at times for staff. And broadband as well, one of my members of staff has five adults working from home in their house, and so getting broadband and getting a spare space to put your laptop in a normal-sized home is quite difficult (Interview 1, Orkney).

However, after the initial months of lockdown, it became possible to allow staff members to access offices on a rota basis, which was particularly helpful as far as broadband access was concerned for workers in rural and island locations. Interviewees also noted the benefits of home working during the winter months, when travel to and from work or to meetings in rural and island locations can often be difficult.

For some organisations there was a concern that users might miss out on support because they had neither internet access nor a telephone. However, for those based in rural and remote communities, not having to arrange face-to-face meetings could be an improvement on the pre-pandemic situation. An interviewee based on Orkney reported that her service had actually been able to reach more people because those on the outer isles had been difficult to support in the past. Similarly, an Aberdeenshire service noted that women based in the north of the shire did not have to wait until a support worker could travel the distance to see her or she had the resources for the long drive south to Aberdeen.

There are women that just can't leave the house to go to an appointment, but they can email us. Or when their partner is out of the house for whatever reason, whether he goes to work or he's nipping to the shops, they've got a couple of hours that they can hold a Zoom call with us (Interview 3, Aberdeenshire).

I covered Aberdeen and shire before the pandemic, so my travel time to get to some service users was horrendous. I can get more appointments in a day because I'm not travelling so far so that's really good (Interview 11, Aberdeen & Aberdeenshire).

Preference for telephone

We thought a lot of people would drop out when it changed to telephone counselling, but nobody dropped out at all (Interview 6, Aberdeen & Aberdeenshire)

All interviewees reported finding that service users expressed a preference for telephone contact instead of online – and to a certain extent instead of face-to-face meetings.

I think we assumed that everybody would be really happy to go onto Zoom and do video discussions for support and emotional counselling, and we just didn't find that's what people wanted. We had one or two people that were happy to continue doing that, but most people, it was too overwhelming, they couldn't get a safe space, it was easier for them to speak on the phone. So, we offer it to people and say "what would you prefer?" and everybody said telephone (Interview 1, Orkney).

This preference for telephone rather than online was related to many of the issues identified by previous researchers, including ease of use, concerns about privacy, lack of easy access to a computer, and fears that it was easier for an abuser to track a woman's contacts online. Interviewees also suggested that discussions by telephone could be more flexible in terms of length of time taken and availability, not being reliant on access to a meeting space. "So, we've been able to keep in touch with people as much as possible, and how often that they wanted" (Interview 1, Orkney). Moreover, interviewees reported broadband problems in rural and island areas, which impacted on survivors' ability to access online services as well as professionals' ability to provide them. Again, this finding emphasises inequities in terms of service provision in island and remote communities.

Interviewees also had the impression that many service users preferred to access support and counselling via the telephone rather than in face-to-face meetings. Several interviewees suggested that the public nature of such meetings in small communities was the reason for this. For example, on Orkney, organisations such as Women's Aid and Victim Support held meetings in their offices on the main street in Kirkwall and interviewees acknowledged that the public nature of even walking into the office could be off-putting for some potential users.

Similarly, while organisations such as Grampian Women's Aid and Fear Free (a service supporting domestic abuse survivors in the LGBT+ community) had previously travelled to meet with survivors in their own communities, it was suggested that, in a small rural community, this might publicly mark the service user out as a domestic-abuse survivor.

[W]hen we are going to these really rural locations where towns are really small and everyone sees a new person in town with a person, sort of gossip and stories can arise. So, I think that there's the counter-balance which is that it's good that we don't have to go and necessarily visit those places and cause a scene or... not cause a scene, but just draw attention, that sort of thing (Interview 11, Aberdeen & Aberdeenshire).

This echoes Moffitt and Fikowski's (2016) description of the challenges relating to anonymity and confidentiality when supporting victims of abuse in small, tight-knit, rural communities in northern Canada.

All the organisations interviewed had taken on board what they perceived to be their service users' clear preference for the opportunity to seek support via telephone and planned to be much more flexible in offering a choice of options, including online and via telephone, in the coming years.

Communication difficulties

Echoing the findings of previous studies, one of the main challenges relating to the distanced provision of support raised by the interviewees was the difficulty of forming a connection with service users and other staff members without face-to-face meetings. Interviewees commented on the difficulty and stressful nature of trying to support a survivor by telephone only, without the ability to read body language.

[W]hen you undertake an interview with somebody and you've got them sat across the table from you, you pick up such a lot from somebody's body language, just looks and things like that. And at the moment because we're doing interviews over the phone, ... [staff] just feel there's a barrier there.... So, when you're explaining something to somebody where you might notice in an interview "okay, they look as if they've not quite got that, I'll try it a different way", you don't necessarily pick up on those cues over the phone (Interview 7, Orkney).

Interviewees noted that the need to concentrate hard on the telephone meant that staff were exhausted and found it more difficult to make a friendly connection with service users. They also commented that it took more time and greater flexibility to support a service user by telephone only and that it was harder to build up a rapport with someone over the telephone. In addition, because staff were working from home, they did not have an immediate support system to turn to after such calls. While a staff member who had experienced a difficult meeting in an office setting could look to her colleagues to debrief, it was more difficult to provide a similar support network at a distance. Organisations had responded by introducing more frequent supervision sessions and staff meetings, but interviewees were aware that these were insufficient and that staff were stressed and exhausted by the demands being made on them. There was particular concern for new staff who had been recruited during lockdown and who had little experience of the support of an office setting.

Online opportunities

For some interviewees, one of the changes brought by a move to digital and online provision was that there was less need to be so geographically specific. While provision needed to stay within Scotland, because advice and support had to be positioned within Scottish government policy and the legal system, it was possible for telephone and online advice and support to be provided over a much wider area. Thus, for example, some of the interviewees who worked in Victim Support in the region were required to give some time each week to the provision of support via a Glasgow-based national helpline. While interviewees had mixed feelings about having to commit a day a week to the helpline, one acknowledged that it had given her experience of situations and a more mixed demographic that she would normally deal with in her usual role in a remote community.

I'm talking to people about issues which we wouldn't necessarily get up here. I'm talking to people who watched someone get stabbed to death right in front of them and things like that, things that don't really crop up in a place like Orkney (Interview 8, Orkney).

The move to a digital service also meant that service users who were no longer local could continue to make use of services based in north-east Scotland and Orkney. For example, Orkney service providers reported users who made use of island-based telephone support despite being based on the mainland or, in one example, in London. These were users who

had a previous history with the service who were able to continue relying on its support despite not being geographically local – location did not matter when the support was not provided face to face. Interestingly, two different service providers – one on Orkney and one covering Aberdeenshire – told us that, pre-pandemic, younger people would often wait to find support related to domestic or sexual violence until they moved to one of Scotland's big cities for work or university. However, with the move to online and telephone provision, they were now more likely to seek support whilst still living in their rural or remote community.

Interviewees were also positive about the possibilities of online training. For both staff and their managers, pre-pandemic training often required long periods of travel, usually down to the central belt of Scotland to headquarters of organisations such as Scottish Women's Aid in Edinburgh or Glasgow. Interviewees reported that up to three days might be spent in travelling to and from the central belt from Orkney for a few hours of training or a meeting Since training was now provided online instead, this saved both time and money. Online meetings also allowed managers from different parts of the country to share experiences and support more easily, either within their different national organisations or as part of VAWPs. It was noted that, before lockdown, meetings of the Aberdeen VAWP might attract six participants, but once the meetings were transferred online they attracted up to 30 attendees. It was the fervently expressed wish of the managers we interviewed that such meetings and training sessions would continue to be offered online. These findings are in contrast to the work of scholars such as Pascoe (2021), who highlight the negative impacts of isolation from colleagues through working at home, arguing that these constitute barriers to self-care and professional development. For those based in remote, rural and island locations, professional development opportunities had actually become easier or grown in some cases.

Challenging the rural idyll

Digital communication was also used to raise awareness of the existence of domestic violence, even in remote and rural places. During the pandemic, service providers, local media and the police on Orkney collaborated with a local university student on the 'Tak A Stand' initiative, a social-media project that offered an anonymous space to share lived experience of sexual abuse, violence and rape, and to combat the idea that such things did not happen on Orkney. Echoing previous studies' findings of a 'cloak of silence' (Little, 2017) around domestic violence in rural and remote locations, one interviewee noted "the community didn't really want to acknowledge that this is the scale of things" (Interview 1 Orkney). On a small group of islands it had been difficult to raise awareness of survivors' stories while also keeping them anonymous. The project's Instagram account received over 300 submissions in the six months after December 2020 (Napier University, 2021). One interviewee noted that this has raised questions with the local police force about why these people had not made official reports, but suggested that this was easily explained by a fear of loss of anonymity: [T]hey ... really struggle staying in Orkney and being visible as a survivor... even just amongst their peer group". She also suggested that it was difficult to avoid the family and friends of an abuser, even if a prosecution was successful, in a small rural area: "Seeing them at different places and feeling that they know something about your life when you really would have liked to avoid them (Interview 1, Orkney).

This initiative challenges the tropes of a rural idyll - of island communities as places where gender-based violence does not happen. It also raises the issue of islands as bounded places in which the close-knit character of community relations means that the needs of the collective to conceive of itself as a safe and protective community are prioritised over the needs of

individuals and of less powerful groups and their lived experiences. What is more, Orkney's tourism industry packages the islands in ways that are closely aligned with this notion of rural idyll, drawing heavily on the imagery of Vikingness. Both of these constructions are threatened by the realities of existing island gender relations and of domestic violence. It is worth noting that tourism has already been heavily impacted by the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic.

Conclusions

This article outlines findings from an academic study that investigated the impact of the pandemic on the work of organisations supporting women who are experiencing genderbased violence in three distinct locations in Scotland: urban (Aberdeen city), rural (Aberdeenshire) and island (Orkney). Comprising geographically remote and dispersed communities, the north east of mainland Scotland and the Orkney islands have presented particular service-provision issues for domestic-violence organisations, even in pre-pandemic times. This study analyses the challenges and opportunities afforded by a switch to a purely digital-based and telephone provision during lockdown in this area.

The research documents an increase in demand across the three types of locations, including in the reporting of historic-abuse cases, although this increase in demand was not necessarily reflected in higher reporting rates to the police. In the opinion of interviewees, reporting to the police was negatively impacted by close-knit rural and island communities and the need to keep living with the friends and families of abusers. This supports the arguments of previous researchers (Little, 2017; Little, 2020; Terry & Williams, 2019), but the special circumstances of the pandemic meant that victims might be even more afraid to report domestic violence because of fears that they themselves would be implicated in breaches of lockdown rules. The move to online provision of services was complicated by connectivity issues in the more rural and island communities that organisations supported, and by challenges relating to staff needing to work from home. These challenges were exacerbated by the caring and home-schooling responsibilities of the overwhelmingly female staff interviewed, with the burden of unpaid care during the pandemic disproportionally carried by women. At the same time, the move to online modes of communication was welcomed by staff in relation to offering opportunities for training, wider experience, networking and VAWP meetings. Staff based in rural, remote and island locations were able to access support and training quickly and flexibly and without devoting excess time and money to travel and accommodation. There was also use of social and local media to raise awareness of the prevalence of domestic violence in these locations and to counter the myth of idyllic and abuse-free rural and island communities.

Interviewees reported service-users' preference for telephone contact instead of online services – and, contrary to the findings of other studies (Cortis et al., 2021; Emezue, 2021), instead of face-to-face meetings in some cases. Reasons for the preference of telephone over online contact included ease of use, concerns about privacy, lack of easy access to the Internet and connectivity issues in rural and island areas, as well as fears that it was easier for an abuser to track a woman's contacts via the Internet. In relation to face-to-face meetings, the reason that some preferred service provision via the telephone was again related to the particular contexts of our research locations. In small communities, visits to a service organisation's offices, or a home visit by one of their staff, might publicly mark the service user out as a domestic-abuse survivor. Despite this preference for telephone contact by some service users, some staff found that telephone-based provision was rendering it more difficult to build a rapport with service users and left them exhausted. It also raised issues relating to privacy and security of data if telephone conversations were overheard.

While island studies has served to critique the trope of islands as isolated and bounded, COVID-19 has in many ways amplified the potential insularity of remote and island living, increasing the sense of islands in particular as "places of confinement". Already extant fears of the repercussions of reporting domestic violence in a small, isolated community were increased by the difficulty of moving away from an abuser or their family during lockdown and concerns about reporting abuse in circumstances that might be considered by the police to having broken lockdown rules. The material realities of separation by the sea were highlighted, for example, by the difficulties of having refuges furnished. However, it is also clear that the challenges of lockdown led to innovative and beneficial practices that helped service providers support victims of domestic violence while working around the confines of lockdown. The benefits of offering digital and telephone support were made clear to service providers during lockdown, leading to decisions to continue offering a flexible approach in a post-pandemic world. The pandemic also offered new opportunities to raise awareness of domestic violence in remote and island locations that are often portrayed as idyllic locations with low crime rates – particularly those like Orkney which have a growing tourism industry. Campaigns such as 'Tak a Stand' used digital spaces to allow victims to share their experiences anonymously while police, local media and service providers worked together to get the message out that it was permissible to break lockdown to escape domestic violence. At the same time such initiatives might conflict with local government and tourism industry's needs to promote the islands as a "rural idyll". Focusing on the issue of domestic violence and domestic violence support services during a global pandemic, this article contributes to the scholarship on domestic violence in rural and remote locations. It particularly adds to the very recent literature on gender relations and inequalities in island communities, demonstrating the ways in which responses to domestic violence during COVID-19 have been shaped by and reflect Orkney's islandness.

References

Alexander, R. (2015). Career decision making in island communities: Applying the concept of the Aquapelago to the Shetland and Orkney Islands. *Shima*, 9(1). e. Careers & Aquapelago (shimajournal.org)

Bayles, M. (2012). Is physical proximity essential to the psychoanalytic process? An exploration through the lens of Skype. *Psychoanalytic Dialogues*, 22(5), 569–85. https://doi.org/10.1080/10481885.2012.717043

Bouillon-Minois, J. B., Clinchamps, M., & Dutheil, F. (2020). Coronavirus and quarantine: catalysts of domestic violence. *Violence Against Women*, 0(0). https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801220935194

Bradbury-Jones, C. & Isham, L. (2020). The Pandemic Paradox: The Consequences of COVID-19 on Domestic Violence. *Journal of Clinical Nursing 29*(13–14), 2047–2049. https://doi.org/10.1111/jocn.15296

Burgoyne N. & Cohn A. S. (2020). Lessons from the Transition to Relational Teletherapy During COVID-19. *Family Process*, *59*(3), 974–88. DOI: 10.1111/famp.12589

Byrne, J. & Kirwan, G. (2019). Relationship-based social work and electronic communication technologies: anticipation, adaptation and achievement. *Journal of*

Social Work Practice, 33(2): 217-32. https://doi.org/10.1080/02650533.2019.1604499

Campo, M., & Tayton, S. (2015). *Domestic and family violence in regional, rural and remote communities*. Australian Institute of Family Studies. <u>Domestic and family violence in regional, rural and remote communities</u>: An overview of key issues | Child Family <u>Community Australia (aifs.gov.au)</u>

Carrington, K., & Scott, J. (2008). Masculinity, rurality and violence. *The British Journal of Criminology*, 48(5), 641-666. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/bjc/azn031</u>

Charmaz, K. (2003). Grounded Theory. Objectivist and Constructivist Methods. In N.R. Denzin & Y.S. Lincoln, (Eds.), *Strategies of Qualitative Inquiry* (pp 249–291). Sage.

Charmaz, K. (2006). Constructing Grounded Theory: A Practical Guide Through Qualitative Analysis. Sage.

Cortis, N., Smyth, C., Valentine, K., Breckenridge, J., & Cullen, P. (2021). Adapting service delivery during COVID-19: Experiences of domestic violence practitioners. *The British Journal of Social Work*, *51*(5): 1779–1798. <u>10.1093/bjsw/bcab105</u>

Coy, M., Kelly, L., Foord, J., & Bowstead, J. (2011). Roads to nowhere? Mapping violence against women services. *Violence Against Women*, *17*(3), 404–425. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801211398637

Crown Prosecution Service (2022). Controlling or coercive behaviur in an intimate or family relationship. <u>Controlling or Coercive Behaviour in an Intimate or Family Relationship | The</u> <u>Crown Prosecution Service (cps.gov.uk)</u>

Department for Environment, Food & Rural Affairs (2021). *Statistical Digest of Rural England: population*. <u>Rural_population_Oct_2021.pdf (publishing.service.gov.uk)</u>

DeKeseredy, W., Donnermeyer, J. F., Schwartz, M. D., Tunnell, K. D., & Hall, M. (2007). Thinking critically about rural gender relations: Toward a rural masculinity crisis/male peer support model of separation/divorce sexual assault. *Critical Criminology*, *15*(4), 295–311. 10.1007/s10612-007-9038-0

Emezue, C. (2020). Digital or digitally delivered responses to domestic and intimate partner violence during COVID-19. *JMIR public health and surveillance*, *6*(3), e19831. 10.2196/19831

Halewood, C., & Hannam, K. (2001). Viking heritage tourism: Authenticity and commodification. *Annals of Tourism Research*, *28*(3), 565–580. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0160-7383(00)00076-1

Herslund, L., & Paulgaard, G. (2021). Refugees' Encounters With Nordic Rural Areas– Darkness, Wind and "Hygge"!. *Frontiers in Sociology*, 6, 623686. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fsoc.2021.623686</u>

Gaini, F., & Nielsen, H. P. (2020). Gender, change, and continuity in island communities. In F. Gaini & H. P. Nielsen (Eds.) *Gender and Island Communities* (pp. 1–20). Routledge.

Halford, E., Dixon, A., Farrell, G., Malleson, N., & Tilley, N. (2020). Crime and coronavirus: Social distancing, lockdown, and the mobility elasticity of crime. *Crime science*, *9*(1), 1–12. 10.1186/s40163-020-00121-w

Hoehn-Velasco, L., Silverio-Murillo, A., & de la Miyar, J. R. B. (2021). The great crime recovery: Crimes against women during, and after, the COVID-19 lockdown in Mexico. *Economics & Human Biology*, *41*, 100991. <u>10.1016/j.ehb.2021.100991</u>

Hohl, K., & Johnson, K. (2021). Police recorded domestic abuse and police responses to domestic abuse during the Covid-19 pandemic. Evidence to Parliamentary Home Affairs Committee, UK. <u>https://committees.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/22280/html/</u>

Ingold, T. (2005). The eye of the storm: visual perception and the weather. *Visual Studies 20* (2), 97–104. doi:10.1080/14725860500243953

Karides, M. (2017). Why island feminism?. *Shima*, *11*(1). <u>6 Island Feminism</u> (shimajournal.org)

Kølvraa, C. (2019). Embodying 'the Nordic race': Imaginaries of Viking heritage in the online communications of the Nordic Resistance Movement. *Patterns of Prejudice*, *53*(3), 270–284. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/0031322X.2019.1592304</u>

Lange, M. A. (2006). Bleeding History: Attitudes toward Heritage and Tourism in Orkney. *Anatolia*, 17(2), 139–154. <u>10.1080/13032917.2006.9687183</u>

Little, J. (2020). Violence, the body and the spaces of intimate war. *Geopolitics* 25(5), 1118–1137. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14650045.2019.1567498</u>

Little, J. (2017) Understanding domestic violence in rural spaces: A research agenda. *Progress in Human Geography* 41(4), 472–488. https://doi.org/10.1177/0309132516645960

Ljosland, R. (2013). Communicating Identity: The Modern Runes of Orkney. *Studia Historyczne*, *3*, 412–30. <u>https://yadda.icm.edu.pl/yadda/element/bwmeta1.element.pan-sh-yid-2013-iid-3-art-00000000010/c/Ragnhild20Ljosland20SH203-13-11.pdf</u>

Lyons, M., & Brewer, G. (2021). Experiences of intimate partner violence during lockdown and the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Family Violence*, *37*, 1–9. <u>10.1007/s10896-021-00260-x</u>

Mittal, S., & Singh, T. (2020). Gender-based violence during COVID-19 pandemic: a minireview. *Frontiers in Global Women's Health*, 1, 4. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fgwh.2020.00004</u>

Moffitt, P., & Fikowski, H. (2016). *Rural and Northern Community Response to Intimate Partner Violence: Two Community Narratives.* Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada and the Community Research Alliance. <u>https://www.statusofwomen.nt.ca/s/2016 Narratives within the IPV Project.pdf</u>

Moffitt, P., Aujla, W., Giesbrecht, C. J., Grant, I., & Straatman, A. L. (2020). Intimate partner violence and COVID-19 in rural, remote, and northern Canada: Relationship, vulnerability and risk. *Journal of Family Violence*, *37*, 775–786. <u>10.1007/s10896-020-00212-X</u>

Mutongwiza, L. (2020, April 23). Gender based violence is a pandemic within a pandemic. Africa at LSE. <u>Gender based violence is a pandemic within a pandemic | Africa at LSE</u>

Napier University (2021, June 11). Degree show project opens up conversation on incidents of abuse and harassment in Orkney [press release]. <u>Tak A Stand against sexual abuse (napier.ac.uk)</u>

Pascoe, K. (2021). Remote service delivery during the COVID-19 pandemic: Questioning the impact of technology on relationship-based social work practice. *British Journal of Social Work 52*(6), 3268–3287. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/bjsw/bcab242</u>

Pedersen, S. and Smith, F. (2018, January 9–11). Be happy: media representation of the Orkney islands as the "happiest" place to live [Conference presentation]. Media, Communication and Cultural Studies (MeCCSA) conference, Stirling University.

Peek-Asa, C., Wallis, A., Harland, K., Beyer, K., Dickey, P., & Saftlas, A. (2011). Rural disparity in domestic violence prevalence and access to resources. *Journal of Women's Health*, *20*(11), 1743–1749. <u>10.1089/jwh.2011.2891</u>

Pentaraki, M., & Speake, J. (2020). Domestic violence in a COVID-19 context: Exploring emerging issues through a systematic analysis of the literature. *Open Journal of Social Sciences*, 8(10), 193. <u>10.4236/jss.2020.810013</u>

Pfitzner, N., Fitz-Gibbon, K., & True, J. (2022). When staying home isn't safe: Australian practitioner experiences of responding to intimate partner violence during COVID-19 restrictions. *Journal of Gender-Based Violence*, *6*(2), 297–314. https://doi.org/10.1332/239868021X16420024310873

Ragavan, M. I., Culyba, A. J., Muhammad, F. L., & Miller, E. (2020). Supporting Adolescents and Young Adults Exposed to or Experiencing Violence during the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 67, 18–20. <u>10.1016/j.jadohealth.2020.04.011</u>

Saunders, B., Sim, J., Kingstone, T., Baker, S., Waterfield, J., Bartlam, B., ... & Jinks, C. (2018). Saturation in qualitative research: exploring its conceptualization and operationalization. *Quality & Quantity*, 52(4), 1893–1907. <u>10.1007/s11135-017-0574-8</u>

Scottish Government (2018). *Scottish Government Urban Rural Classification*. <u>2. Overview -</u> <u>Scottish Government Urban Rural Classification 2016 - gov.scot (www.gov.scot)</u>

Scottish Government (2021). Rural Scotland Key Facts 2021. People and Communities -Rural Scotland Key Facts 2021 - gov.scot (www.gov.scot)

Scottish Women's Aid (2019). *Participating in Equally Safe in the Highlands and Islands*. <u>Participating-in-Equally-Safe-in-the-Highlands-and-Islands-Consulting-Women-Digital.pdf</u> (womensaid.scot)

Scottish Women's Aid (2020). *Crisis and resilience: The impact of a global pandemic on domestic abuse survivors and service providers in Scotland*. <u>SWA-COVID-Report.pdf</u> (womensaid.scot)

Scully, M. (2018). Constructing masculinity through genetic legacies: family histories, Y-chromosomes, and "Viking identities". *Genealogy*, 2(1), 8. https://doi.org/10.3390/genealogy2010008

Souhami, A. (2020). Understanding Police Work in the Remote Northern isles of Scotland: The Extraordinary Ordinariness of Island Policing. *Edinburgh School of Law Research Paper* No. 2020/17. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3673425</u> Souhami, A. (2022). Weather, light and darkness in remote island policing: Expanding the horizons of the criminological imagination. *The British Journal of Criminology*, 20, 1–17. Weather, Light and Darkness in Remote Island Policing: Expanding the Horizons of the Criminological Imagination (ed.ac.uk)

Terry, A. N. (2020). The Architecture of Rural Life: The Dangers of Dense Collective Efficacy for At-Risk Girls. *Rural Sociology*, *85*(3), 780–805. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ruso.12325</u>

Terry, A. N., & Williams, L. S. (2021). On the outside looking in: Rural girls, trauma, and involvement in the criminal justice system. *Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & Trauma*, *30*(3), 368–388. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10926771.2019.1652218</u>

The Clyde Inquiry (1992). *Inquiry into the Removal of Children from Orkney in February 1991*. House of Commons. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/inquiry-into-the-removal-of-children-from-orkney-in-february-1991</u>

National Newsdesk (2020, January 30). Orkney named best place to live in Scotland for eighth year in a row. <u>Orkney named best place to live in Scotland for eighth year in a row</u> <u>The National</u>

UN Women (2020). *Violence against women and girls: the shadow pandemic*. UN Women. <u>https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/4/statement-ed-phumzile-violence-against-women-during-pandemic</u>

United Nations Population Fund (2020). <u>New UNFPA projections predict calamitous impact</u> on women's health as COVID-19 pandemic continues | United Nations Population Fund

WHO (2021). Violence against women. World Health Organization. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/violence-against-women

Women's Aid (2020). *A perfect storm – the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on domestic abuse survivors and the services supporting them*. <u>A-Perfect-Storm-August-2020-1.pdf</u> (womensaid.org.uk)